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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on

July 6, 2011. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson and Marty Bruns. Staff present: Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna; Deputy Clerk, Kelly Kornegor; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; Fire Chief, Mike Nesslage and City Administrator, Gary Rogers Jr. Guests present: Dan Hoffman, Jim Wheeler, Travis Christopher, Thomas Erusha, Lorrie Erusha, Joel Miller and Eric Loecher of the Linn County Elections Office and History Commission members Dick Larson, Beverly Daws, Clarance Sampson, Edith Wheeler, Don Gabel, Jerry Seifried and Roberta Hamdorf. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried.  Bob Wheeler moved the approval of the consent agenda: Approval of bills; Approval of Regular Meeting Minutes 05/18/2011 and 06/01/2011; Work Session Minutes 05/25/2011; received and filed Board and Commission Minutes: History 06/13/2011; Park & Recreation 06/14/2011; Water 06/16/2011; City Administrator’s Report; Mayor’s Report, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried.
Redistricting/Re-Precincting

Eric Loecher and Joel Miller of the Linn County Election office presented to Council how and why the re-precincting and redistricting takes place after every Census.  The 2010 Census determined the population of Hiawatha to be 7,024 precinct population cannot exceed 3,500 so the City now needs to add an additional voting precinct and Linn County has redrawn Hiawatha’s precinct map to reflect this change.
Marty Bruns moved setting a public hearing date (July 20, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries §3.02 Voting Precincts to rearrange districts and add a Third Precinct, second by Dick Olson.  Motion carried.  
Presentation – History Commission Timeline and Production Process for the Audio/Video Interviews

Edie Wheeler, Chairperson of the Hiawatha History Commission presented to Council the Commission’s progress on creating a professional DVD of historical documentation; compiling the City’s history over the last 60 years.  The History Commission has obtained quotes from the following three companies located in Cedar Rapids:

Company

Total Cost of Project

Metro Studios  

$14,935.00

Pro Video        

$5,497.66

Cedar Rapids History Center 

Non-responsive
The History Commission recommends Metro Studios due to their premium capabilities in filtering and editing of audio videos to improve sound quality, going above the capabilities of other local video production companies.  They also have 25 years of experience and knowledge of versatile video production and great customer service.  Chairperson Wheeler additionally requested the needed funding to proceed with the project with Metro Studios of Cedar Rapids in the amount of $14,935.00 split into a three (3) year payment schedule utilizing funds in the History Commission Operating budget as follows:
FY2012                          $3,000 (Council already budgeted)

FY2013                          $5,967.50

FY2014                          $5,967.50

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-143 authorizing the History Commission to enter into an agreement with Metro Studios of Cedar Rapids proceeding with the production of 60 years of historical data on DVD and authorizing the necessary funding in the amount of $14,935.00; funding split into three (3) year increments of FY2012 in the amount of $3,000, FY2013 in the amount of $5,967.00 and FY2014 in the amount of $5,967.00, utilizing funds in the History Commission operating budget, second by Marty Bruns.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla 

NAYS: None
Resolution #11-143 approved.
Cigarette Violation Hearing for Kwik Shop #568, 300 E Blairs Ferry Road, - 1st Offense

City Clerk, Kim Downs informed Council that the cigarette violation hearing for Kwik Shop #568, 300 E Blairs Ferry Road did not need to be held due to Kwik Shop completing the necessary paperwork and voluntarily waiving the hearing, pleading guilty to the 1st offense cigarette violation that occurred on May 19, 2011.  They will be sending a check to the City in the amount of $300.00 to settle the complaint.
Cigarette Violation Hearing for Hawkeye Convenience Store, 975 Robins Road, - 1st Offense

City Clerk, Kim Downs informed Council that the cigarette violation hearing for Hawkeye Convenience Store, 975 Robins Road did not need to be held due to the convenience store  requesting Council approval of their right to Affirmative Defense per Iowa Code §453A.22(4) including waiving the 1st offense cigarette violation fine of $300.  They completed the required tobacco compliance training program for the store clerk that committed the violation on May 19, 2011 and provided the necessary paperwork.

Marty Bruns moved the approval of Affirmative Defense per Iowa Code §453A.22(4) including waiving the 1st offense cigarette violation fine for Hawkeye Convenience Store, 975 Robins Road, second by Bob Rampulla.  Motion carried.
Setting a Public Hearing Date (July 20, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) to Consider Amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 63 Speed Regulations §63.12(3) Special 35 MPH Speed Zones Adding Speed Regulations for North Center Point Road from Emmons Street to North of City Limits and Amending §63.16(1) Special 40 MPH Speed Zones Deleting North Center Point Road from 300 Feet North of Kacena Road to North City Limits
Bob Rampulla moved setting a public hearing date (July 20, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.) to consider amending Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 63 Speed Regulations §63.12(3) Special 35 MPH Speed Zones adding speed regulations for North Center Point Road from Emmons Street to north of City Limits and amending §63.16(1) Special 40 MPH Speed Zones deleting North Center Point Road from 300 feet north of Kacena Road to North City Limits, second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.
Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project 

The work for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project generally consists of clearing, grading, storm and sanitary sewers, water main, Portland cement concrete pavement reconstruction (1,300 feet), seeding and all other necessary work to complete the project.
City Engineering Cost option is $845,000 and upon approval by Council, bids will be opened on July 27, 2011 at 10:00 A.M.

City Engineering recommends the approval of two temporary construction easements in connection with this project for the purpose of grading and shaping upon a portion of the real properties owned and legally described as follows:

TCC Investments, LLC 
Property legally described as E ½ of the NW ¼ of the SE ¼ Section 29-84-7, Hiawatha, Linn County, Iowa
and

Sherman Properties, LLC

Property legally described as SE-N of Sherman Square 3rd 29-84-7, Hiawatha, Linn County, Iowa 

Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser recommends adoption of the plans, specifications and cost opinion for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project.
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-144 directing preparation of detailed plans and specifications, form of contract and Notice to Bidders for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-144 approved.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-145 approving one (1) Temporary Construction Easement for the property referenced to / owned by TCC Investments, LLC for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project Special Assessment Process, second by Bob Wheeler 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-145 approved.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-146 approving one (1) Temporary Construction Easement for the property referenced to / owned by Sherman Properties, LLC for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project Special Assessment Process, second by Nancy Melsa  

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-146 approved.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-147 setting a public hearing date (July 20, 2011 @ 7:00 P.M.)  to consider adopting and placing plans, specifications, form of contract and estimate of cost on file and direct publication of the Notice to Bidders for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project Special Assessment Process, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-147 approved.
Change Order #2 and Pay Estimate #3 for the North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction Project from Stamy to Tower Terrace Road P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water Main, and Storm Sewer Project 

Change Order #2 for the North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction Project from Stamy to Tower Terrace Road P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water Main, and Storm Sewer Project is due to the replacement of 2,685 CY of Crushed Rock Stabilization Material and Geogrid with Phase I Cement Treatment on Subgrade in the amount of $55,968.35.  The cost of the replacement of material will be offset by the reduction in Subgrade Stabilization Material and Geogrid resulting in no change to the contract amount of $2,301,347.90.  

Due to the RISE Grant element of this project, the Iowa Department of Transportation is requiring all change orders to be formatted per their standards.  

Project Engineer, Joel Gross reviewed and recommends approval of Change Order #2.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-148 approving Change Order No. 2 for the North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction Project from Stamy to Tower Terrace Road P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water Main, and Storm Sewer Project for material substitutions for Metro Pavers, Inc. in the amount of $55,968.35, with the cost being offset by the reduction in Subgrade Stabilization Material and Geogrid which will result in no change to the total project contract amount of $2,301,347.90, second by Bob Wheeler.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-148 approved
Pay Estimate #3 for the North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction Project from Stamy to Tower Terrace Road P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water Main, and Storm Sewer Project is requested for payment for contract work completed by Metro Pavers, Inc. as of the month of June 2011.  

Major accomplishments during the month of June are as follows:

· Removal of 4,000 SY of existing pavement on Phase I 

· 92 LF of storm sewer culverts removed and disposed of

· 5,000 SY of granular subbase installed

· 436 LF of 15” Dia. RCP storm sewer installed

· 664 of 12” Dia. PVC water main installed

· 6,415 SY of 9” PCC pavement installed

· 538 SY of 7” PCC commercial drives installed
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-149 approving Pay Estimate No. 3 for payment of contract work completed to Metro Pavers, Inc. for the North Center Point Road Pavement Reconstruction Project from Stamy to Tower Terrace Road P.C.C. Pavement, Trail, Sidewalk, Water Main, and Storm Sewer Project and direct City Clerk to make payment to Metro Pavers, Inc. of Iowa City, Iowa in the amount of $419,845.57, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-149 approved
“At the Developer’s Risk” Plan of Improvements for the Kacena Road Extension Between the Existing East End of Kacena Road and Stamy Road Project
Paving and utility plans for construction of improvements for the Kacena Road Extension between the existing East End of Kacena Road and Stamy Road project were submitted by Brain Engineering, Inc. on behalf of Sherman Properties LLC to the City of Hiawatha for review.

Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser reviewed and recommends approval of the paving and utility plans “At the Developer’s Risk” with the following conditions being met:

· Prior to the issuance of any building permits, a revised preliminary plat conforming to the road and utility locations proposed in these plans is submitted to and approved by the City

· Prior to the issuance of any building permits, a final plat is submitted to and approved by the City

· Prior to the City accepting these improvements for public ownership, a final plat and maintenance bonds are submitted to and approved by the City
The Hiawatha Water Department has reviewed and recommends the Plan of Improvements for this project.

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-150 granting permission for the Developer to proceed with installation of “At the Developers Risk” improvements for the Kacena Road Extension between the existing east end of Kacena Road and Stamy Road project subject to conditions outlined by City Engineering being met as requested by Brain Engineering, Inc. on behalf of Sherman Properties LLC, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-150 approved.
Replacement of One (1) Hiawatha Police Department Investigator Vehicle

Police Chief, Dennis Marks requested Council approval of the Police Investigator 1997 Toyota Camry.  The Investigator is expected to respond to emergency calls for service during his work shift and the Camry has 124,000 miles on it and is not suitable for this purpose.
Marks obtained and reviewed pricing information from three (3) dealerships as follows:

Vendor/Vehicle

Price

Trade Allowance
Trade Difference

Stew Hansen Dodge

State Bid Price Dealer

Dodge Charger 2011

$23,909

$2,000


$21,909

Karl Chevrolet



State Bid Price Dealer

Chevy Caprice 2011

$25,862

None


$25,862

McGrath Dodge


No response received

The lowest most responsible responsive bid received is Stew Hansen’s Dodge of Urbandale, Iowa and Marks recommends Council approve in purchasing the 2011 Dodge Charger from Stew Hansen’s Dodge at a cost not to exceed $31,000 utilizing available funding in the FY2012 Local Option Sales Tax Dollars.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-151 authorizing the purchase and outfitting of one (1) Dodge Charger unmarked police package vehicle for the Investigator replacing the 1997 Toyota Camry at a total cost not to exceed $31,000, from Stew Hansen’s Dodge of Urbandale, Iowa, utilizing FY2012 Local Option Sales Tax Dollars, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-151 approved.
Appointment of Volunteer Firefighter(s)- Nicholas Jellison, Jeremy Owens and Rob Archibald

Dick Olson moved the appointment of volunteer firefighter(s)- Nicholas Jellison, Jeremy Owens and Rob Archibald, second by Nancy Melsa.  Motion carried.
Amending the ICMA Retirement Corporation 457 Governmental Deferred Compensation Plan to Include the Associated Roth Provision
The new Roth elective deferral provision allows participants to make Roth (after-tax) deferrals to their existing voluntary ICMA-RC 457 retirement plan.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-152 amending the employee voluntary ICMA Retirement Corporation 457 Governmental Deferred Compensation Plan & Trust to include the associated Roth amendment, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-152 approved..
Authorizing the Purchase of the Project Accounting Module from Data Technologies, Inc.

Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna requested approval for the purchase of the Project Accounting module after researching the software and attending a demo.  

The Project Accounting module is provided by Data Technologies, Inc., the City’s current Summit software provider and would interface with the Accounts Payable, Payroll, General Ledger and Receipt Management modules we currently use.  It has the ability to track all revenue and expenses associated with projects and grants across an unlimited number of years, eliminating duplication of data for staff and allowing the information to be viewed in several convenient formats.
The cost of the software is $3,650 including one day of setup and training and funding is available in the Technology Fund for City Hall.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-153 authorizing the purchase of the Project Accounting module to assist in monitoring the City’s projects and grants by tracking project related revenue and expense transactions and provide interfacing with transactions entered into other Summit modules currently used by City departments at a total cost not to exceed $3,650, utilizing the Technology Fund for City Hall, from Data Technologies, Inc. of Omaha, Nebraska, second by Dick Olson.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-153 approved.
Mt. Mercy Internship for the Park and Recreation Department
Park and Recreation Director, Angie Cole requested Council approval for the Parks and Recreation Department to take part in an internship program with Mt. Mercy University.  
As a part of the internship, Jennifer Koenighain, a Public Relations/Film Studies major from Mt. Mercy will gain experience and training by assisting the Parks and Recreation Department with various duties including planning the “Playing for Keeps” event on October 1, 2011.  

Upon Council approval, the internship will begin after Cole returns from vacation on July 18, 2011.

City Clerk, Kim Downs is considering the implementation of a voluntary statutory Workers’ Compensation policy at a cost of $10.00 to cover the intern while performing her duties in the Parks and Recreation Department and seeks additional approval from Council to do so.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-154 authorizing the Parks and Recreation Department to take part in an internship program with Mt. Mercy College beginning July 2011, and authorize City Staff to follow through with any Human Resources policies as they see beneficial to the success of the intern performing their duties; further giving authorization for the approval of any future internship programs of similar nature that they feel would be beneficial to the City departments, second by Dick Olson.

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-154 approved.
Review and Approve FY-2012 Budget Reduction Option(s)
At their June 29, 2011 Special meeting, Council requested that the City Administrator get with the department heads to come up with a couple of options to reduce the deficit balance in the General Fund to a zero (0) balance and the Mayor would present the options at the Council meeting for review and approval.  
Council specifically has addressed our General Fund Deficit of $212,326. This is cause for great concern, staff has been asked to reduce FY 2011-2012 budgets earlier in May for a second time then deficit discussion was $230,000, but by not filling the Administrative Position it was reduced by $212,326. 

Staff was asked to reduce their budgets for a third time; the average budget reduction was 3.67% and lowered the deficit to $80,181.00.

Information was gathered from the department heads and the Mayor, Finance Director, City Administrator and City Clerk worked together on proposals to bring the deficit General Fund balance of ($16,481) to a positive balance of $152.86.
By re-evaluating revenues, such as Medicare reimbursements, permit fees and a library grant the deficit was reduced down to $16,481.00. Council then reviewed three options; council was instructed that they could pick one or another or combine options if they would choose. 

After review of those options council discussed combining Option #2 Service Cuts/Reduction of Seasonal Staff and Option #3 Reduction of Hours/O.T.

City Clerk, Kim Downs reminded and verified that the council understood and agreed that in earlier budget discussions the Police Department did show a reduction of hours resulting in ($15,568). Council noted they realized that and plan to adhere by that budget reduction as presented an earlier meeting. 

City Clerk, Kim Downs also asked for some flexibility in Option #3, she had calculation of overtime hours if they would like to further discuss it. Council member, Dick Olson responded with, “Yes, you can have the flexibility you need just get us to a -0- balance.”  

Council reviewed and had general discussion on the options presented.
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-155 approving the Implementation City Staff budget cuts to reduce the General Fund deficit spending in the FY-2012 Budget bringing the deficit General Fund balance of ($16,481) to a positive balance of $152.86, second by Marty Bruns. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-155 approved.
Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #11-156 directing City Staff to freeze the FY-2013 General Fund Budget in an effort to prevent further deficit spending in the General Fund and bring the City back to a healthy financial condition for successful operation and future growth, second by Bob Rampulla. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa
NAYS: None
Resolution #11-156 approved.
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn at 7:50 P.M., second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 
                                                                 










 __________________________

                                                                                     
 Thomas A. Theis, Mayor

ATTEST:
 __________________________

 Kim Downs, City Clerk
